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Borden County E.M.S 
General Description

LETTERS TO THE NORTH POLE !

BORDEN COUNTY EMS is 
a volunteer organiza­
tion serving the 
people of Borden 
County. This service 
has been in operation 
since 1978. Borden 
County EMS provides 
Basic Life Support 
(BLS) and Advanced 
Life Support (ALS) 
under the medical 
direction of Dr. Cox 
M.D. of Big Spring and 
Dr. Bid Cooper of 
Snyder. Under their 
direction members of 
the EMS are permitted 
to provide care which 
includes IV therapy 
and other invasive 
techniques.
These capabilities 

have been shown to 
significantly increase 
survival rates in 
victims of cardiac 
arrest, shock, and 
massive trauma. In 
cases of cardiac 
arrest, early defi­
brillation and drug

days until 
Christmas

therapy have drasti­
cally improved the 
ability to resuscitate 
victims.

Borden County EMS 
personnel are con­
stantly acquiring
continiuing education, 
and are required to 
"recertify" every four 
years under the Texas 
Department of Health. 
Classes in various 
phases of emergency 
care are held in 
different locations
throughout the area. 
In addition, Borden 
County EMS has quali­
fied instructors to 
provide a range of in 
house instruction.

Borden County EMS is 
dispatched primarily 
through the sheriff's 
office. In addition, 
the phone numbers of 
individual volunteers 
are published and 
these volunteers are 
available for dispatch­
ing. This system has 
proved to be the best 
way to get trained 
personnel to an emer­
gency as soon as 
possible.

Definitions of 
E.M.S.
Designations
EMT: Emergency Medical 
Technician

-Initial training is 
100 hours with addi­
tional 40 hours of 
clinical training.

cont. to pg. 4

Kindergarten Class mails Santa letters. 
L-R: Teacher Mrs. Smith, Postmaster Akins
and Aide Mrs. Beaza and class members---
Shawn Junek, Kimberly Buchanan, Jami 
Gass, Thelma Balaque, Andy Lozano, John 
Clay Anderson, Cade Peterson, Kyle 
Pinkerton and Michael Rameriz.Texas FFA President 
Visits Gail FFA
Monday Dec. 9, 1991 

Erica Clark Texas FFA 
State President came 
to speak to the 
students of BHS. 
Erica is a graduate 
of Mansfield High 
School. She was 
elected as our State 
President at the 
State Convention this 
past summer. She is 
currently serving her 
twelve months in 
office. During these 
twelve months she 
will visit many 
schools around Texas.
Erica spoke to the 

Gail FFA students 
about the importance 
of trying to succeed 
without the fear of 
failure.
Erica will complete 

her term as President

L-R: Erica Clark
and Buddy Wallace.

when she passes the 
gavel to the newly 
elected president at 
the State Convention.

Make sure this 
gets to the North 
Pole!
After the letters 

reach the North Pole 
and Santa Claus fills 
each order, he will 
fax the letters to the 
BORDEN STAR and they 
will be published in 
the next issue. So 
look for the one you 
wrote and make sure 
that your parents see 
it.

COUNCIL
ON

DRUG ABUSE
The Surgeon General 

of the United States, 
Antonia C. Novello, 
M.D. has agreed to 
serve as honorary 
chairperson for the 
sixth annual Alcohol 
Awareness Month in 
April 1992, a informal 
coalition of private 
organizations and
grassroots groups
including the Permian 
Basin Regional Council 
on Alcohol and Drug
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POYOTE NEWS
Lady Coyotes Stop 
Garden City

Coyotes Come Out With 
Only A Few Scrathces

In a see-saw game at 
Garden City last
Tuesday night, the
Borden Lady Coyotes 
survived a last-minute 
score and defeated the 
Lady Bearkats 42-41.
Garden City used 

their superior size to 
jump out to a 15-14 
first quarter lead. 
The Lady Coyotes 
played catch-up after 
falling behind 6-0.
Borden County forged 
ahead at halftime by a 
24-23 score, but fell 
behind 33-31 after the 
third quarter. Melody 
Harrison hit three 
baskets down the
stretch and Borden
held on for the win, 
as a late Garden City 
rally fell short. The
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win was the second for 
Borden against one 
loss. High-point for 
the Lady Coyotes was 
Melody Harrison with 
14, followed by Amanda 
Anderson with 9 , 
Shayne Hess 8, Kristin 
Monger 7, Kelly Ogden 
4. Bobby Armstrong 
also played. Jamie 
Glass led the Bearkats 
with 13.

"Garden City has one 
of the biggest teams 
we'll face this year, 
with three girls 
six-feet or taller.1 
'We were intimidated 
early in the game but 
played well after 
that.' 'It was a big 
win for us," said 
Coach Jones.

The Borden County
Varsity team led the
Garden City Bearcats
the entire game last
Tuesday night. but
were outscored in the
fourth period causing
them to lose the game
by 3 points.

The Coyotes led 12 
to 8 at the end of the 
first period. Borden 
held a 3 point lead at 
the half 23 to 20. The 
Coyotes took an even 
bigger lead in the 3rd 
period outscoring the 
Bearcats 12 to 8. 
Garden City did come 
alive though in the 
4th period scoring 20 
points to the Coyotes 
1 0 .

The Coyotes were led 
by the 3 point pistol, 
Will Shafer. Shafer 
scored 17 points 
hitting 5 three point 
field goals.
Juve Balaque scored 

12 points including 
one-three pointers and 
4-two point field 
goals. Balaque was one

for 2 at the charity 
line. He also had 7 
rebounds and 3 steals.
John Paul Harris hit 

6 points in the game. 
Harris hit 2 field 
goals and was 50% from 
the foul line hitting 
2 for 4. He had 11 
rebounds and 6 steals.
Richard Buchanan

also had 6 points, all 
2 point field goals. 
Buchanan had a wopping 
14 rebounds and one 
steal.

Kirk Jones scored 2 
points and had 3 
rebounds and 4 steals.

J-J- Kincheloe
scored 2 points and 
had 4 rebounds and 2 
steals.
Clint Wills did not 

score in the game but 
the team relied heavily 
on Wills' defense. He 
had 3 rebounds and 4 
steals.
Also playing in the 

game was Monty Stone.
The loss makes the 

Coyotes 1-2 for the 
season.Reagan County Tournament

Due to the cancel­
lation of the Sands 
Tournament, the Borden 
County Coyote teams 
entered the Reagan 
County Tourney at Big 
Lake last week-end.

The first-round game 
was played against a 
familiar foe, the 
Sands Lady Mustangs. 
The Lady Coyotes got 
off to a good start, 1 
thanks to Amanda 
Anderson's nine first 
quarter points and led 
Sands 17-11 after the 
first quarter. Borden 
County continued to 
play well in the 
second quarter for a 
26-18 halftime lead. 
Sands rallied in the 
third quarter and tied 
the Lady Coyotes 30-30 
after three periods. 
Things looked bleak 
for Borden, as Melody 
Harrison was carried

off the floor with a 
head injury early in 
the last quarter, but 
the Coyotes pulled 
together and won the 
game 42-38. Kelly Jo 
Ogden had 6 points in 
the last quarter, 
including a pair of 
critical free-throws 
in the closing seconds.
Amanda Anderson also 
closed strong, finish­
ing with a game high 
of 15 points. Ogden 
had 9, Hess 8, Harrison 
6, and Monger 4. Also 
playing were Mandi 
Herring, Mandy Hensley, 
Heather Armstrong, 
Bobbie Armstrong, Jana 
Kincheloe and Maya 
Sheen. Courtney Fryar 
led Sands with 12.
The victory over 

Sands moved Borden 
into the Championship 
round against the host 
team, Reagan County

Lady Owls, led by 6'1 
inch all-state post 
Alicia Thompson. Miss 
Thompson scored 19 
first-half points to 
push Reagan County to 
a 29-12 half-time 
advantage. The Lady 
Coyotes weren't finish­
ed, however. Shayne 
Hess and Kristin 
Monger scored 8 and 6 
points in the third 
quarter as the Lady 
Coyotes fought back 
and got within 9 
points at one time. 
The Lady Owls proved 
to be too much,however, 
and they pulled away 
for a 60-36 win. 
Monger led the Coyote 
attack with 12 points, 
followed by Hess with 
9, Anderson 6, Sheen 
3, Harrison 2, Bobbie 
Armstrong 2 and Ogden 
2. All the Lady 
Coyotes saw some

J.V. Boys Win
The Borden County 

J.V. boys team won 
their third game of 
the season, and remain­
ed unbeaten, as they 
traveled to Garden 
City last Tuesday. 
This team plays well 
together. They don't 
seem to mind who 
scored as long as 
points go on the board 
for their team. 
Leading the Coyotes in 
scoring was Keith 
Monger with 19 points.
Monger hit 9 buckets 

and hit 1 for 4 from 
the foul line. Kurt 
Hess made 9 points. 
Hess also hit 3 field 
goals and made 3 out 
of 4 at the free throw 
line. Seth Vestal 
scored 4 points, 2 
from the floor. He 
hit both of his free 
throws, shooting 100%.
Monger had 11 re­

bounds, Cox pulled 
down 9 rebounds. 
Vestal had 3 rebounds, 
Dustin Jones had 3 
rebounds and Shawn 
Lewis had 2 rebounds.

The most impressive 
part of last Tuesday's 
game was that the 
defense held the 
BearKats to only 9 
points. The Coyotes 
began slowly, scoring 
only 5 points in the 
first period to their 
opponents 2 points. 
The BearKats outscored 
the Coyotes 5-4 in the 
second period, making 
the score at half 9-7.

The Coyotes exploded 
in the second half 
with 12 third period 
points and 11 points 
in the fourth period. 
The BearKats scored 
only 2 points in the 
second-half.

playing time. Thompson 
of Reagan County led 
all scorers with 29.
The ; Lady Coyotes 

came back Saturday to 
face the state-ranked 
Sterling City Lady 
Eagles for third place 
in the tourney. At 
first, things looked 
good for Borden as 

cont. to pg. 3
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Reagan County Tournament Continues
Boys 
Garden City
The cold shooting 

Borden Coyotes had a 
long weekend in Big 
Lake. The weekend
wasn't a total loss 
though, since the 
Coyotes were probably 
out classed by the 
larger schools they 
were playing.

The Coyotes played 
the Garden City Bear­
cats in their first 
game at 9:30 a.m. This 
gave them a chance to 
revenge the loss in 
Tuesday's game. But

Girls
cont. from pg. 2
they quickly jumped to 
an 8-2 lead and held a 
10-9 first quarter 
lead. Sonja Smith of 
Sterling City poured 
in 10 points in the 
second quarter as the 
Lady Eagles jumped to 
a 21-15 half-time 
lead. The Lady Coyotes 
missed a number of 
close shots early in 
the third quarter and 
the Lady Eagles contin­
ued to score, especi­
ally on shots from the 
outside and led 37-19 
going to the last 
quarter. Harrison
scored 8 fourth quarter 
points, but the Lady 
Eagles held on for a 
52-33 victory. Harri­
son finished with 10, 
followed by Anderson's 
8, Hess with 7, Monger 
4, Ogden and Bobbie 
Armstrong 2 each. 
Each team member saw 
playing time in the 
game. Hess was named 
to the all-tournament 
team. Smith led the 
Eagle attack with 16 
points. The Lady
Coyote record stands 
now 3-3.

"I felt we game a 
good team effort 
against Sands and 
Reagan County, but our 
game against Sterling 
City fell apart in the 
second half.' 'Hope­
fully, the experience 
against two very good 
ball-clubs will help 
us in district play. ' 
'Good teams have a way 
of pointing out what 
you need to improve 
on," Coach Jones
commented.

the Bearcats won this 
one 58 to 45. The 
Coyotes score , by 
quarters was 11-12-9-15, 
and the Bearcats score 
by quarters was 19-13- 
12-14.

Leading the Coytes 
in scoring was Will 
Shafer with 14 points. 
Shafer hit 3-three 
point goals and 2-two 
point goals. He was 
also one for 3 at the 
free throw line.
Juve Balaque scored 

12 points in the 
contest hitting 5-two 
point field goals and
2 out of 3 from the 
line. He also had four 
rebounds.
John Paul Harris 

scored 6 points all 
from the foul line. 
Harris hit 100% of his 
free throws. He also 
had 5 rebounds.

J.J. Kincheloe had 5 
points with a 3 point 
bucket and a 2 point 
bucket. He also had 4 
rebounds.

Kirk Jones had 4 
points with 2 field 
goals.

Clint Wills had 4 
points consisting of a
3 pointer and a free 
throw.
Also playing in the 

game was Shawr. Lewis, 
Guy Will Zant and 
Monty Stone.

Sterling City
The second game of 

the tournament was 
also on Friday at 
3:30. The Coyotes 
spent the day at Big 
Lake waiting for the 
game with Sterling 
City. The wait did 
not improve the
Coyotes shooting
percentage though. The 
Coyotes, in a shooting 
slump, scored only 43 
points to Sterling 
City's 64.

The Coyotes score 
by quarter was 8-15-11- 
9. Sterling City's

score by quarters was 
10-12-24-18.
Leading the Coyotes 

was John Paul Harris 
with 10 points. Harris 
hit 3 two pointers and 
was 4 for 10 at the 
foul line. He also had 
9 rebounds.
Also scoring 10 

points was Richard 
Buchanan. Buchanan hit 
4 buckets and was 2 
for 6 at the free 
throw line. He also 
had 8 rebounds.

Clint Wills had 6 
points on the night 
hitting two-2 point 
and 2 out of 2 at the 
foul line. Wills also 
had 3 rebounds and 3 
steals.
Juve Balaque had 5 

points consisting of a 
3 point field goal and 
a 2 point field goal. 
Juve was also credited 
with 4 steals.
Will Shafer scored 5 

points, a 3 pointer 
and a 2 pointer.
Kirk Jones had 5 

points on the night. 
Kirk hit 2 field goals 
and was 100% at the 
free throw line when 
he sank a free shot 
after scoring a basket, 
resulting in a 3 point 
play.
J.J. Kincheloe

scored 2 points and 
had 2 rebounds and one 
steal.

Guy Zant had 2 
rebounds and Monty 
Stone had 1 rebound. 
Also seeing action was 
Shawn Lewis.

Iraan
The Coyotes played 

two games Saturday.
The first of which was 
agaist Iraan at 2:00 
p . m .
Borden County began 

the game slowly,
scoring only 6 points 
in the 1st period and
11 points int he
second period. The 
score at the half was

Ladies Luncheon
The Parents Club will be sponsor­

ing a Ladies Luncheon on December 
19th at 12:00 noon. All ladies are 
invited to attend. Please come, 
bring your favorite covered dish 
and share the fun and food.

17 to 27. Borden
outscored their op­
ponent in the second 
half 27 to 24.

The Coyotes shot 
better from the floor 
this game hitting 41 % 
of their shots.
Leading the Coyotes 

was Richand Buchanan 
with 12 points and 10 
rebounds.
John Paul Harris had 

9 points and 10 re­
bounds . Harris went 
cold at the free throw 
line hitting only one 
out of 9 free throws.
Kirk Jones scored 8 

points, all field 
goals and pulled down 
3 rebounds.
Will Shafer scored 7 

points consisting of a 
3 pointer and a field 
goal plus he was 2 for 
2 at the free throw 
line. Will also had 3 
steals and a rebound.
Clint Wills scored 6 

points, all field 
goals. He also had 4 
steals and 1 rebound.
Juve Balaque scored 

a field goal had 2 
steals and one rebound.
Reagan Co.

The Coyotes 4 th and 
final game was against 
Reagan County, a 3-A 
school. The Coyotes 
played well to keep 
Reagan Co. from running 
and held them to a 
slower pace. Borden 
County only produced 
32 points to the Owls 
60.
The score at the

half was 35 to 6.
The Coyotes scored 

all 6 points in the 
1st quarter. They
scored 24 points in 
the second half to the 
Owls 25 points.

"All I can say is, 
when you're cold, you 
are cold," said Coach 
Avery.

Juve Balaque scored 
19 of the Coyotes 32 
points. Juve hit 
3-three point goals 
and 4 field goals and 
was 2 for 6 at the 
free throw line.
Richard Buchanan had 

4 points and 11 re­
bounds .

Clint Wills had 4 
points and 2 rebounds.
John Paul Harris had 

2 points and 8 rebounds
Will Shafer had 2 

points and a rebound.
Kirk Jones had 1 

point hitting 1 of 2 
freethrows.
J.J. Kincheloe had 3 

rebounds and Monty 
Stone had 1 rebound.
Also playing was 

Shawn Lewis and Guy 
Zant.

Congratulations to 
Juve Balaque and 
Richard Buchanan.
These boys wer selected 
to the All-Tournament 
team.
There were 5 boys 

teams in this tourna­
ment . The tournament 
was round robin, with 
each team playing each 
other one time. Reagan 
Co. won this tournament 
without a defeat.

Wh V- ■ -jy . ;  v .o ;;

THE MUSIC DEPARTMENT WILL BE 
PRESENTING AN ALL SCHOOL 

CHRISTMAS PROGRAM ON 
WEDNESDAY, DEC. 18, AT 8:00 P.M.^ 
IN THE HIGH SCHOOL AUDITORIUM 

K - 4TH MUSIC CLASSES 
5TH & 6TH GRADE BAND 

COYOTE BAND
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Borden County EMS
cont. from pg. 1
EMT-I: Emergency
Medical Technician 
Intermediate

-EMT plus 120 hours 
of classroom and an 
additional 120 hours 
of clinical training. 
Skills include IV 
therapy, endotracheal 
intubation, and limited 
drug therapy.

EMT-P: EMT plus 400
hours of classroom and 
300 hours of clinical 
training in advanced 
life support. Includes 
training for cardiac 
monitoring and the 
administration of
cardiac and other 
drugs in the pre­
hospital environment.

Also included is 
defibrillation and 
treatment of cardiac 
d i srhythmia s.

EMT-P-ACLS:In addition 
to paramedic certifica­
tion, this individual 
has been certified by 
the American Heart 
Association in Advanced 
Cardiac Life Support.

Emergency Medical 
Services also receive 
training in driving 
the ambulance and in 
performing certain 
rescue operations such 
as extrication from 
wrecked vehicles.

The Great Passion Play 
Quartet

IN CONCERT

APPEARING: F IR ST  BAPTIST
CHURCH OF GAIL

TIME: 1 0 : 0 0  A. M. _____________

DATE: DECEMBER 1 5 ,  1 9 9 1
AFTER THE PROGRAM, EVERYONE IS INVITED 

TO JOIN IN A FELLOWSHIP TIME AT A COVERED 
DISH DINNER. THIS WILL BE AN OPPORTUNITY 
TO VISIT WITH THE QUARTET.

BORDEN COUNTY EMS PERSONNEL AND CER TIFIC A TIO N C lassifieds
Kent Holmes EMT-Paramedic-ACLS President 

Instructor/tester for TDH 
David Mayes EMT-Intermediate Vice President

Tester for TDH
Dorothy Browne Secretary/Treasurer
John Wilson EMT Reporter
James Aaron EMT-Intermediate

Tester for TDH
Francis Burkett EMT-Paramedic R.N.
Freda Campbell EMT-Paramedic 
Richard Laverty EMT-Intermediate 
Barbara Miller EMT-Paramedic 
Royce Nance EMT-Intermediate 
Debi Parks EMT-Paramedic

Tester for TDH
Buddy Wallace EMT-Intermediate

PERMIAN BASIN REGIONAL
cont. from pg. 1 COUNCIL

* FOR SALE *
1988 AEROSTAR XLT 

P/W, P/B 4 Captians 
Chairs, Trip Computer 

Ford Sound System 
806/756-4410 

Evenings 
***

OUR
A D V E R T IS E R S  

N EED  YOUR  

SU PPO RT

Abuse.
"Alcohol Awareness 

Month offers an umbrel­
la for a large number 
of organizations with 
different missions to 
work together," said 
Dr. Novello, "I have 
agreed to serve as 
honorary chair because 
the campaign provides 
an excellent opportun­
ity to get information 
about the current

recommendations and 
goals of the federal 
government regarding 
alcohol into the hands 
of people who can use 
it most effectively, 
expecially at the 
grassroots level."

"Let's Draw The 
Line" has been chosen 
as the slogan for the 
1992 campaign. This 
campaign can be adapted

to suit the specific 
concerns of the various 
groups who will be 
participating in the 
campaign and it re­
flects the activist 
approach they will use 
in raising awareness 
about underage drinking, 
alcohol-related injury 
and many other issues 
asociated with America's 
number-one drug problem.

PUBLIC NOTICE
ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE INDICATOR SYSTEM

A PUBLIC HEARING WILL BE CONDUCTED IN THE CAFETERIA OF THE BORDEN COUNTY 
SCHOOL OF GAIL, TEXAS, AT 8:00 P.M. ON MONDAY, DECEMBER 16,1991 
TO REVIEW THE DISTRICT'S ANNUAL ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE INDICATOR SYSTEM AS 
REQUIRED BY STATE LAW. THE REPORT THAT WILL BE REVIEWED CONTAINS STUDENT 
PERFORMANCE RESULTS AND VARIOUS TYPES OF OTHER INFORMATION PERTAINING TO THE 
OPERATION OF THE BORDEN COUNTY SCHOOL DISTRICT FOR THE 1990-91 SCHOOL YEAR. 
THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS REPORT REPLACES THE INFORMATION PREVIOUSLY 
REPORTED IN THE DISTRICT'S ANNUAL PERFORMANCE REPORT. COPIES OF THE 1990-91 
ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE INDICATOR SYSTEM MAY BE REVIEWED AT YOUR CONVENIENCE IN 
THE HIGH SCHOOL LIBRARY, SCHOOL PRINCIPAL'S OFFICE, OR THE SUPERINTENDENT'S 
OFFICE OF THE BORDEN COUNTY INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT IN THE SAME FORMAT 
THAT HAS BEEN COMPILED BY THE TEXAS EDUCATION AGENCY THROUGH THE PUBLIC 
EDUCATION INFORMATION MANAGEMENT SYSTEM.

Christian Bookstore
BIBLES •  GIFTS •  MUSIC • SCHOOL TEACHING SUPPLIES 

#30 Highland Mall Big Spring, Texas 79720 (915)267-6442

Christmas Gift Ideas

Group Of
Ladies Co-Ordinates

25% Off

Pleated
Jeans
5 Colors 

Mens & Boys

Wrangler
Brushpopper Shirts

VISA

Western Wear
College Heights Shopping Center

Open Sunday 1 p.m.-5 p.m.
FREE GIFT WRAPPING  
We accept Snyder Scrip

"Custom Bootmakers since 1853cMetfed̂ s.

Handmade 
Full Quill 

Ostrich Boots

$595
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BRANDON ADCOCK MEMORIAL 
SCHOLARSHIP FUND

Donations to the Brandon Adcock Memorial Scholarship Fund have been 
received from the following people as of 12-10-91. Your generosity 
and caring attitude is sincerely appreciated.

MR. AND MRS. DENNIS POOLE 
LELA PORTER
MR. GEORGE RAINEY, JUNIOR 
MR. AND MRS. GLENN RICH 
MRS. VIRGINIA SUE RINGENER 
GINA ROBERTS

MR. AND MRS. JOE RYDER
SEVENTH GRADE CLASS 
BORDEN COUNTY I.S.D.
MR. AND MRS. MONTE SMITH

MRS. E.J. ADCOCK MS. PATTI HARRELL
MR. AND MRS. RANDY ADDISON MR. AND MRS. J.D. HART
PATSY ANDERSON MR. AND MRS. KENNY HENSLEY
MR. AND MRS. PAUL AWTRY MR. AND MRS. PAT HENSLEY
MR. AND MRS. DAVID BARR AND FAMILY MR. AND MRS. GLENN HOGG
MR. AND MRS. VERNIE BARR

MR. AND MRS. JOE THELL BELEW AND FAMILY
MR. AND MRS. ROBERT BILBO

MR. AND MRS. EDWARD BILLINGSLEY
LORAINE SPORTS BOOSTERS

JANET HOPPER 
SUE HOWARD
MR. AND MRS. CALVIN HUGHES

MR. AND MRS. DOUG ISAACS & SHELBY
MRS. MYRTLE JACKSON

MR. AND MRS. GENE BOWLIN MR. AND MRS. GARY JONES • HR. AND MRS. B.C. SNELL

HAZEL NIX BRASWELL MR. AND MRS. JOHN A. JONES AND FAHILY SNYDER ALL SPORTS BOOSTER CLUB

JANETTE BROWNE MR. AND MRS. ROLAND KEY AND FAMILY
AGNES W. SORRELS

DOROTHY BROWNE MR. AND MRS. JERRY KINCHELOE AND FAMILY
DORIS STEADMAN

MR. AND MRS. BOB BUCHANAN AND FAMILY MR. AND MRS. DUB KIZER
MR. AND MRS. JIMMY STERLING

MR. AND MRS. JIM BURKETT MR. AND MRS. ROBERT KYLE
MR. AND MRS. MICKEY STERLING

MAVIS BYBEE ANNETTE LANGE
MR. DAN STONE

SANDEE BYBEE MR. AND MRS. DAVID LeFEVER
MR. AND MRS. EDWARD STORY

MR. AND MRS. MIKE CATHEY MR. AND MRS. HORACE LUCE
T.E .L. SUNDAY SCHOOL CLASS

MR. AND MRS. JESUS CASTANEDA GAE LUDECKE TEXACO EMPLOYEES
TEXACO EXPLORATION AND PROD.

DR. AND MRS. JAMES CAVE LISA LUDECKE MR. AND MRS. JIMMY THOMAS AND FAMILY
MR. AND MRS. PAT CUNNINGHAM MR. AND MRS. THOMAS MARVIN, SR. MRS . VERNON TODD
MR. AND MRS. ZANE CURREY MR. AND MRS. MICKEY McMEANS MR. JOHN A. TRUHE, JR. AND EMPLOYEES
MR. AND MRS. BERT DENNIS MR. AND MRS. RALPH MILLER MR. AND MRS. DANNY WALKER
MR. AND MRS. JOEL DENNIS MR. AND MRS. MONTE MOORE AND MEGAN MR. AND MRS. DWAINE WILLIAMS
MR. AND MRS. LONNIE DOYLE MR. AND MRS. MARTIN NICHOLS MR. AND MRS. MARLIN WILLIAMS
MR. AND MRS. GENE DULANEY MR. AND MRS. ROBERT NICHOLS MR. R.F. WILLIAMS

MR. AND MRS. BOB DYESS MR. AND MRS. BARRY O'BRIEN MR. AND MRS. GAYLON WILLIAMS AND BUCKY

MEADOW I.S.D O'DONNELL NATIONAL HONOR SOCIETY MR. AND MRS. TIM WILSON
FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES O'DONNELL I.S • D.

MR. AND MRS. VERNON WOLF
FOURTH GRADE CLASS 
BORDEN COUNTY I.S.D.

PARKER ENGINE SERVICE 
DELLA L. PERRY

MR. AND MRS. RONNIE WOOD

MR. AND MRS. BLAKE FOY MR. AND MRS. MAX PERRY
MR. AND MRS. VAN YORK AND FAMILY

GERHARDT'S, INCORPORATED MR. AND MRS. RICHARD PITTS
MR. AND MRS. REX ZANT

MR. AND MRS. BORDEN GRAY, JR.
MR. AND MRS. DARRELL GREEN AND FAMILY
MR. AND MRS. T.L. GRIFFIN
MR. AND MRS. JACK GRIGG AND FAMILY
MS. PATRICIA IDEN HALL
MR. AND MRS. REGGIE HAMBRICK 
MR. AND MRS. BANNIE HANCOCK 

MAURINE HANKS 
MR. AND MRS. JERRY HARMON

BRANDON ADCOCK MEMORIAL SCHOLARSHIP FUND
The parents and family of Brandon Adcock have established a 
scholarship fund in loving memory of Brandon. Donations to this 
fund may be forwarded in care of the Borden County School; Box 95; 
Gail, Texas 79738. All donations will be deposited immediately 
thereafter in the Brandon Adcock Memorial Scholarship Fund. Please 
call the Borden County School at 806-756-4313 if you would like 
more information concerning this scholarship fund.
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Let Me Get 
My Hat

by Dennis Poole, 
Borden County CEA-Ag

Required Training 
Offered

One of the last
chances this year for 
commercial and non­
commercial pesticide 
applicatoars to earn
necessary continuing 
education units (CEU's) 
to comply with state
requirements will be 
offered December 18.
A one-day training 

workshop will be 
conducted from 8:30 
a.m. until 4 p.m. at 
the Texas A&M Univer­
sity Agricultural
Research and Extension 
Center north of the 
Lubbock airport. The 
center is on FM 1294 
just east of 1-27 at 
the Shallowater exit.

The training has 
been approved by the 
Texas Department of 
Agriculture (TDA) for 
five CEUs. Applicators 
are required by the 
TDA to receive five 
five CEUs a year to 
retain certification.
Course topics and 

instructors will be: 
Toxicology of pesticide 
poisoning, Jill Houkos, 
director of special 
programs. National
Pesticide Telecommunica-

tion Network (NPTN), 
Lubbock,; Pesticide
poisoning in the High 
Plains, Dr. Jack
Hayes, principal
investigator, NPTN,
Lubbock; Pesticide
laws and regulations, 
Ronnie Halfmann and 
Bill Rogers, pesticide 
specialists, TDA,
Lubbock.

Relationships of
soil mobility and bio­
persistence of herbi­
cides to ground water 
interception. Dr. John 
Abernathy, resident
director of research, 
Texas Agricultural
Experiment Station,
Lubbock; Bareground
management, chemophobia, 
Betty Mendl, vegetation 
management specialist, 
DuPont Agricultural
Chemicals, Abilene ;
Calibration for spray 
ground application.
Dr. Brent Bean, Exten­
sion Service agronomist, 
Amarillo, and Calibra­
tion for granular 
ground application,
Greg Cronholm, Exten­
sion Service entomology 
agent, Plainview.

ChristmasTree Season
The day after Thanks­

giving , traditionally 
marks the beginning of 
the Christmas season, 
a time when forests of 
Christmas trees start 
popping up on street- 
corner lots.

Some folks will 
drive out to a choose- 
and cut tree farm for 
Texas-grown Virginia 
pines and Afgans. 
Besides these varieties, 
retail lots will offer 
fir and spruce from 
the North. Some nur­
series also will be

selling trees with 
roots intact to plant 
outside after Christmas.
Whatever the variety, 

buying the right 
Christmas tree and 
keeping it fresh for 
the holidays requires 
some thought and 
planning. Before
making a selection, 
determine where in the 
home the tree should 
go. The tree will look 
smaller at the (choose 
and-cut) farm than at 
the house. Take the 
advice of the farm

Branon Funeral Home
Service in this area since 1922.

Phone 872-8335 403 N. Austin, Lamesa

operator and use some 
type of measuring pole 
to determine the
height of the tree.

Once the tree is 
home, cut the bottom 
quarter inch off the 
trunk, this keeps the 
trunk from being 
sealed off with sap 
and alows the tree to 
continue drinking
water.

Place the tree in a 
water-holding stand
right away. If the 
tree is not going to 
be decorated imme­
diately, place it in a 
bucket of water in a 
cool space such as a 
garage. The tree needs 
water at all times. A 
normal 6 to 8 foot 
Christmas tree can 
drink up to a gallon 
of water in the first 
24 hours.
Keep the tree away 

from heat sources,
fireplaces, or televi­
sion sets. Make sure 
lights and electrical 
connections are in 
good working condition 
to avoid fires.

Do a freshness test 
when buying a cut tree 
from a retail lot. The 
needles should be 
resilient.

Hold a branch about 
six inches from the 
tip and pull your hand 
toward the tip, allow­
ing the branches to 
slip through your 
fingers. On a fresh 
tree, the needles 
shouldn't fall off in 
your hand. Then, lift 
the tree a couple
of inches off the 
ground and let it drop 
on the stump end. 
Examine the needles 
that fall. There 
should be a few old 
brown needles that 
have died, but if you 
have a lot of green 
needles fall from the 
tree, that's a sign

that the tree has 
dried out. A good 
fragrance and a green 
color also indicate 
freshness.
Trees that will be 

planted outside after 
Christmas should be 
handled differently. 
Since they are living 
plants, they cannot be 
kept indoors as long 
as cut trees. They'll 
dry out from central 
air-conditioning. They 
shouldn't be left in 
the house more than a 
week.
A word of encourage­

ment to those dismayed 
at the disposal of so 
many trees during 
Christmas. Remember, 
for every Christmas 
tree cut, there are 
two to three new 
seedlings planted to 
ensure that we will 
have Christmas trees 
for the future.
Additionally, many 

cities have started 
recycling projects for 
Christmas trees. In 
some urban areas, 
trees are chipped and 
used in landscaping. 
Some coastal cities 
are using the trees to 
hold back erosion of

coastlines. Cities 
near major lakes are 
sinking trees into the 
water to provide 
habitat for fish.

(TO BE AN EMT)
The EMS needs volun­

teers for a new basic 
EMT class starting the 
first of January. All 
interested persons
should contact Kent 
Holmes or any member 
of the Borden County 
EMS.

R e -R e c o rd  
L iv e s to c k  
B ra n d s !
September l-February 28
See Dorothy Browne today 
Borden County Clerk

DEADLINE: 
DECEMBER 16th

MINIMUM
CHARGE:
$7.50

Glad Tidings
THE BORDEN STAR IS AGAIN OFFERING OUR 

READERS A CHANCE TO SEND CHRISTMAS 
CARD GREETINGS VIA THE NEWSPAPER.

WE WILL MAKE ANY SIZE CARD IN YOUR 
OWN WORDS AND PUBLISH IT IN THE DECEMBER 
18th ISSUE.

■fSp THE FIRST NATIONAL b a n k
f h The Symbol of Banking in Bicj Spring

TP*?!»"?
futi SERVICI RANKING Member f.D.I.C.

400 Main Street 267-5513 BIG SPRING, TEXAS
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FARM DISASTER AID APPROVED
Congress has approved a $1.75 billion disaster 

assistance bill that will provide payments for 
farmers from across Texas who suffered losses in 
1990 or 1991, says U.S. Sen. Phil Gramm.

"More than 125,000 Texas agricultural producers 
suffered losses from flooding, freezes and 
drought," Gramm noted. "They will be able to file 
for claims under this legislation, which will be 
administered at the local level by the Texas 
Agricultural Stabilization Conservation Service 
(ASCS)."
According to Jerry Harris, Chairman of the 

Texas State ASCS Committee Texas cotton farmers 
were among the hardest hit by the weather-borne 
agricultural disasters of 1990 and 1991.

Harris noted that in excess of 40,000 cotton 
producers suffered damage valued at more than 
$326 million in 1991 alone. In addition, producers 
of wheat, grain sorghum, corn and hay had exten­
sive losses.
Gramm noted that part of the funding, $995 

million, will be available for payments on either 
of the two years, at the producer's option. An 
additional $755 million is also available, subject 
to a budget request by the President.
Natural disasters that caused the widespread 

losses were the 1990 flooding along the Red and 
Trinity rivers, droughts in the Panhandle and the 
Rio Grande Valley and freezing temperatures that 
caused widespread damage to winter wheat produc­
tion in the Panhandle, North Texas, and Blackland 
Prairie areas.

1992 HAYING AND GRAZING OF ACR AND CU/PAY ACREST 
The non-haying and non-grazing period for 1992 
ACR (setaside) and CU for .payment acreage has 
been establish beginning April 1, 1992 thru
August 31, 1992. NOTE: No change from the prior
crop year of 1991.
ADDING SPOUSES TO PROGRAM CONTRACTS

Effective for 1992 crop year, the signature of 
both spouses will be required on program contracts 
when a farm, farming operation, or the income 
from a farm or farming operation is presumed to 
be community property. Following are some circum­
stances that will require the signature of both 
spouses:

-When one spouse is an owner and is a producer 
that shares in the proceeds of crop both must 
sign the contract to participate in ARP.
-When both spouses share in the proceeds of a 

crop both must sign the documents required to put 
the commodity under CCC loan.

Both spouses will have to be entered on program 
documents for 1992 unless the County Committee 
and the State Office concurs that both the farm 
or farming operation is separate property. State 
Office concurrence will require that copies of 
written agreements between spouses, will probation, 
and other written documentation that clearly 
establishes that the holding and income from the 
holding is separate property.

1992 FARM PROGRAM PROVISIONS

Signup for the 1992 Acreage Reduction Program is 
projected to begin on February 10, 1992, and
continue through April 17, 1992. An ARP of 5% has 
been announced for the 1992 crops of barley.

corn, grain sorghum, and wheat, and a 10% ARP for 
upland cotton. No acreage reduction will be 
required for oats.

LOAN DEFICIENCY PAYMENTS

/
School

---- N

V
Menu

__ )
Dec. 16 - 20, 1991

One of several benefits that is offered to cotton 
producers, who elected to participate in crop 
Acreage Reduction Program is LOAN DEFICIENCY 
PAYMENTS (LDP). This option or benefit is more 
commonly referred to as POP Payments. LDP becomes 
available to participating producers, when the 
ADJUSTED WORLD PRICE (AWP) for cotton falls below 
the NATIONAL AVERAGE LOAN RATE, which has been 
the circumstance for the past several weeks. The 
LDP or POP payment rate is the difference between 
the loan rate (50.77 cents/lb) and the AWP. For 
example, the AWP for the week of November 19th 
through December 5, 1991, is 44.07 cents/lb.
Therefore, the LDP payment would be 6.7 cents/lb. 
for this week or time frame. On a 500 pound bale 
of cotton this computes to $33.50 LDP payment. 
Nothing to sneeze at for sure! Even though the 
AWP changes daily, for the purpose of computing 
LDP payments, the AWP in effect on each Friday 
determines the price used to compute the LDP 
rates throught the following Thursday, In order 
for a producer to lock-in on a specific week LDP 
rate, all eligible producers (operator/Owner)
must have signed an application form, as well as 
provided the County office with all warehouse 
receipts in which payment will be computed before 
the close of business on Thursday. NOTE: Class 
cards do not have to occupy the warehouse receipts 
in order to lock-in the LDP rate, but will have 
to be presented to the County office before 
payments can be issued. If the AWP jumps back
above the National Average Loan Rate, the LDP 
becomes unavailable for that week. This is a week, 
by week call depending oan the AWP price rate.

Loan Deficiency Payments may be made on all or a 
portion of the eligible production on a farm,
however, cotton for which LDP payments are made 
becomes ineligible for the regular loan. In other 
words, producers who elected to sell their cotton 
or have contracted the cotton prior to harvest 
would most likely benefit from LDP or POP payments. 
A 30 percent ceiling or hold down does apply to 
LDP Payments. For instance, if the AWP price 
falls below 70 percent of the National Average
Loan Rate, then the LDP rate is held to or stops
at that difference. LDP payments will be paid in 
100 percent cash, subject to research/processing 
LDP Payments.

"Every good gift and every perfect
' gift is from above." Jamesl:17

MONDAY
Lunch

Smoked Sausage 
Macaroni & Cheese 
Vegetable Salad 
FRuit 
Milk

Breakfast

Sweet Rolls
Juice
Milk

TUESDAY
Tacos
Shredded Lettuce 
Pinto beans 
Cake 
Milk

Cereal
Toast
Fruit
Milk

WEDNESDAY 
Turkey/Gravy 
Mashed Potatoes 
Green beans 
Hot Rolls 
BAnanan Pudding 
Milk

Pancake Pups
Juice
Milk

THURSDAY 
Jumbo Corn Dogs 
French Fries 
Corn
Fruit Cobbler 
Milk

Pancakes
Juice
Milk

FRIDAY

MERRY CHRISTMAS!
NO SCHOOL

We're proud to be a part of the area since 1905,

s  ^  Snyder National Bank
4 L f l  M fe  fake Snyder to Heartf

Member fdic
1715 25th 
573-2681
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NOTICE OF INTENTION
TO CONDUCT WEATHER MODIFICATION OPERATIONS 

IN THE STATE OF TEXAS

Date of the first of three weekly publications of this Notice: DEC. I I ,  1991

1. Notice is hereby given th a t the Colorado River Municipal Water D istrict 
has filed an application with the Texas Water Commission for a S tate 
perm it to conduct w eather modification operations to change or a ttem pt 
to change the natural developm ent of clouds for the purpose, objective, 
period, and by the method summ arized hereinbelow.

2. The Colorado River Municipal Water D istrict has a valid Texas weather 
modification license. The initial license was issued on December 18, 
1974, and was renewed in 1976, 1977, 1978, 1979, 1980, 1981, 1982, 1983, 
1984, 1985, 1986, 1987, 1988, 1989, 1990, and 1991.

3. The purpose of the w eather modification operation is to increase rainfall 
to a ffec t water resources. The period of the perm it is March 1 through 
November 30 during the years 1992, 1993, 1994, and 1995.

4. The proposed weather modification operation is to be conducted for
and on behalf of the Colorado River Municipal Water D istrict, P.O. Box
869, Big Spring, Texas 79721-0869.

5. The proposed weather modification operation is to be carried out in both
an "operational area" and a " target area" to cause the intended effects
to occur only in the ta rg e t area . The operational area  is tha t area 
described as being the area between an outer boundary which is defined 
by a line that encompasses the block of counties of Lynn, Garza, Kent, 
Fisher, Nolan, Runnels, Coke, Sterling, Glasscock, Martin and Dawson, 
and an inner boundary which is tha t of the target area.

6. The a rea  to be affected  by the proposed weather m odification operation 
is the targe t area. The ta rg e t area  is tha t area described as bounded 
by a line beginning a t a point of origin a t Big Spring, Texas, and running 
along Highway 87 in a northw esterly direction to Lamesa; thence, 
north-northeast on Highway 87 to the north border of Dawson County; 
thence, east along the northern boundary lines of Dawson, Borden, and 
Scurry Counties to Highway 84; thence, southeast along Highway 84 
to Roscoe, in Nolan County; thence, south-southeast to Maryneal; thence, 
east to the Nolan-Taylor County border; thence, south along the eastern 
Nolan County line to the Runnels County border; thence, east along the 
northern Runnels County line; thence, south along the eastern  Runnels 
County line; thence, west along the southern Runnels County line; thence, 
north along the western Runnels County line to a point where the southern 
Coke County line m eets Runnels County; thence, west along the southern 
Coke County line to a point 13 miles south of Robert Lee in Coke County; 
thence, north to Robert Lee; thence, west to Highway 87 a t a point 
approximately 13 miles northwest of Sterling City; thence, northwesterly 
along Highway 87 to the point of origin a t Big Spring, Texas.

7. The methods and m aterials to be used in conducting this operation are 
summarized herein: A licensed m eteorologist will se lec t cumuliform 
clouds for cloud-seeding using a w eather radar display, standard 
meteorological analyses, forecast techniques, observations, and pilot 
reports to direct an a irc ra ft equipped to dispense the seeding particles, 
silver iodide crystals, into the updraft a ir a t  cloud base.

8. Persons in terested in knowing more about the technical aspects of the 
proposed operation should contact the applicant or the W eather <5c C lim ate 
Section of the Commission.

9. If a t least 25 eligible persons make a w ritten  request for a hearing, the 
Commission shall hold a public hearing on this application. Those eligible 
to request a hearing are all persons a t least 18 years of age who reside 
or own property within the boundaries of the proposed w eather 
modification operational area . A request for hearing must contain (1) 
the signature, full name, address, and phone number of each person 
requesting a hearing; (2) a s ta tem en t th a t each person requesting a hearing 
is a t least 18 years of age and resides or owns property within the proposed 
operational area; and (3) a brief description of each requester's in terest 
and how that in terest would be adversely a ffec ted  by the granting of 
this application.

10. Requests for hearing must be received by the Commission within 30 
days a fte r the first publication of this notice. All requests for hearing 
should be mailed to the Executive D irector, Texas Water Commission, 
P.O. Box 13087-, Capitol Station, Austin, Texas 78711-3087. Further 
information concerning the hearing on this application may be obtained 
from Claire Arenson, Chief Hearings Examiner, O ffice of Hearings 
Examiners, a t the same address or by calling (512) 463-7875.

StenholmAnnounces
Congressman Charles Stenholm traveled through the 
17th Congressional District last week making 
formal announcement of his plans to seek an 
eighth term as representative.

"Naturally, I would have been pleased to leave 
the 17th District as it was", Stenholm said. 
"Since this was not possible, I am thankful the 
district remains with common interests and similar 
opportunities."

Stenholm has been present for over 96 percent 
of all recorded votes during his years in 
office. He serves as Chairman of the Livestock, 
Dairy & Poultry Subcommittee of the Committee on 
Agriculture and is a member of the Budget Com­
mittee.

During his trip last week, Stenholm said often: 
"I take the responsibility of being a representa­
tive of the people very seriously and shall 
continue to work for our area to the best of my 
ability".AnnouncesCandidacy
Dear Borden County Citizens;

I would like to thank you for your support of 
our Office during this term. I have enjoyed 
working for all of you during the past three 
years and would like to continue on if it is 
your desire. Consequently I am herein announcing 
my candidacy to run for the office of Sheriff, 
Tax Assessor/Collector in the Democratic Primary 
on March 10, 1992. Thanks again for your support.

Sincerely,
Royale D. Lewis


